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   Brazil’s presidential run-off election Sunday confirmed
what had been anticipated in the first round vote earlier this
month and by subsequent electoral polls, with the election of
the fascistic reserve Army captain and seven-term federal
representative for the state of Rio de Janeiro, Jair Bolsonaro,
as president.
   Bolsonaro won 58 million votes, or 55 percent of the total,
against 47 million, or 45 percent, for Workers Party (PT)
candidate Fernando Haddad. The run-off also saw a repeat
of the record abstention and spoiled ballots of the first round,
with over 40 million out of a total of 146 million adults able
to vote choosing not to cast a ballot for either candidate.
   The election of Bolsonaro, an open defender of the US-
backed, 21-year military dictatorship that ruled Brazil until
1985, and of its murderous and barbaric repression, marks a
thorough-going breakdown of the regime of civilian
bourgeois democratic rule that emerged in Brazil after the
military ceded power.
   It also represents a shipwreck for all of the parties that
previously held power, first and foremost the PT, which
served as the preferred instrument of rule for the Brazilian
bourgeoisie for 13 years. Also decimated was the party that
emerged out of the former legal opposition to the
dictatorship, the Brazilian Democratic Movement (MDB),
and the country’s former main right-wing party, the
Brazilian Social Democracy Party (PSDB). The first round
had already seen the Congressional elections cut both the
PSDB’s and MDB’s caucuses in half, and a drop of 20
percent in the number of seats held by the PT.
   The election marks widespread opposition to the whole
political setup dominated by the PT and the former right-
wing opposition, which is seen by wide layers of Brazilians
as responsible for the worst economic crisis in the country’s
history—with an 8 percent GDP drop between 2015 and 2016
and the slowest recovery ever since. The unemployment rate
has remained stagnant at 12 percent—with some 13 million
jobless—and extreme poverty and infant mortality are on the
rise.
   Moreover, the PT and the other two main bourgeois parties

are seen as co-responsible for wholesale corruption, with the
MDB swinging between the other two to give them support
for almost 30 years. Since the PSDB first came to the
presidency in 1994, being succeeded by the PT from 2002
for four terms, corruption schemes have spanned from vote-
buying in Congress by the PT and PSDB, to fraudulent
privatizations under the PSDB, to bribes and kickbacks for
public contracts involving construction, industrial and
energy monopolies under the rule of the PT—the central
scheme uncovered by the Lava-jato (Carwash) investigation,
whose tentacles have spread as far as the United States,
Africa and virtually the whole of the rest of Latin America.
   Against this backdrop, Bolsonaro was able, with populist
criticisms of corruption and cronyism, to pose as the sole
opposition to the anti-working class policies of these three
parties. With a candidacy backed by an array of senior
military officers and gradually embraced by big business,
Bolsonaro’s election will mark the first time since 1985 that
the reviled Brazilian military, formerly completely
demoralized by the exposure and abject failure of its brutal
repression and class war policies, will play a dominant role
in government.
   Following first-round trends, the electoral breakdown
showed the PT being roundly defeated in virtually all of its
former strongholds, where it first gained strength in the
1980s and from which it finally rose to national power. This
was most notable in the so-called ABC region of industrial
cities surrounding São Paulo, as well as the so-called “red
belt” of working class areas in the city’s outskirts.
   Traditionally left-wing states that used to give the PT
electoral victories long before it took control of the national
government, such as Rio Grande do Sul and Rio de Janeiro,
gave Bolsonaro stunning victories of over 63 percent.
   The city of São Bernardo in the ABC region, where the PT
was born and where its former president, Luiz Inácio Lula da
Silva—now jailed on charges related to the Carwash
probe—led metalworkers in a series of major strikes
beginning in 1978, leading to the end of the dictatorship,
gave Bolsonaro 60 percent of the vote, while other ABC
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cities gave him up to 75 percent.
   The PT was only able to retain support in the country’s
impoverished and neglected northeast, a region it first
penetrated in Lula’s presidential victory of 2002 and where
it has been associated with modest, IMF-approved poverty
reduction schemes.
   In the run-up to the election, Bolsonaro issued a series of
provocative statements declaring that his opposition in the
PT, whom he described “red criminals,” would have to
choose between either exile or prison. He similarly vowed to
stage a “clean-up the likes of which has never been seen in
Brazilian history.”
   Bolsonaro’s vice-presidential running mate, the right-wing
general Hamilton Mourão, who retired from the military
only this year after making speeches affirming the need for
“military intervention” to secure “law and order,” stated
bluntly on the eve of the election that the first task of the
new government would be to carry out economic adjustment
programs, including a sweeping pension “reform.”
   The general said that the new government would take
advantage of the “honeymoon” after it takes office to
“hammer in some nails.”
   Following the release of the results of the election,
Bolsonaro delivered a rant on social media denouncing
socialism and communism. Shortly afterwards, he appeared
on national television vowing his support for the democratic
rule of law and property rights as well as fiscal
responsibility. He also signaled that he would more closely
align Brazil’s foreign policy with that of Washington. He
added that he had received a congratulatory call from US
President Donald Trump, who said that the two could reach
“great partnerships.”
   The election of Bolsonaro clearly signals a sharp turn to
the right by the Brazilian bourgeoisie in confronting the
deepest economic crisis in the country’s history and steadily
rising class tensions.
   His path to power was paved by the PT, which over its 13
years of rule allied itself with Bolsonaro and a whole series
of right-wing politicians in Congress to impose economic
policies demanded by the IMF that placed the full burden of
the country’s economic crisis onto the backs of the working
class.
   Many had pointed to the jailing of Lula—which barred him
from running again for the presidency—as the principal cause
for the PT’s defeat. Polls, however, have indicated that a
majority of the Brazilian population believes that he should
be jailed, and the PT itself dropped his image from the
campaign in the second round, while changing the party’s
trademark color of red to the same green and yellow of the
Brazilian flag used by Bolsonaro.
   The reality is that the election represented a stunning

rejection of the PT by masses of Brazilian workers, many of
whom voted for Bolsonaro and even more of whom refused
to vote for anyone out of disgust with the entire political
setup.
   The PT was itself unable and unwilling to make any class
appeal to workers to oppose the right-wing threat posed by
Bolsonaro’s coming to power. No attempt was made to
bring workers out into the streets in advance of the second-
round vote, and if there had been, it is unlikely that many
would have answered a call from the PT. Instead, the party
pitched its appeal to a broad “democratic front,” attempting
to pick up support from the discredited parties of the
bourgeoisie, which themselves had lost whatever small
popular base they once had.
   The entire pseudo-left in Brazil attempted to give this
bankrupt and reactionary policy a “left” façade, portraying a
vote for Haddad as the only means of stopping the advent of
fascism in Brazil. This attempt to corral workers back under
the wing of the party that had betrayed them over the course
of decades proved an abject failure.
   The reality is that the right-wing social and economic
policies that Bolsonaro will now attempt to introduce would
have been adopted by an incoming PT government as well.
And his move to bring the military into the government also
would have been seen under a PT government, with Haddad
making one of his first visits after the first-round vote to the
chief of staff of the Brazilian Armed Forces for a political
discussion.
   It will take far more than an election to impose a fascist
dictatorship over a country of some 210 million people.
Great class battles lie ahead. The decisive question
confronting the working class is to assimilate the lessons of
the decades of betrayals at the hands of the PT, its affiliated
union confederation, the CUT, and the coterie of pseudo-left
groups that orbit around them. A new revolutionary
movement must be built, based on the program of socialist
internationalism and the fight to link up the struggles of
Brazilian workers with those of the working class
throughout the Americas.
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